MINUTES OF INFORMAL MEETING OF THE 

SILVERDALE PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP

Monday 19 March 2012 – 6:30pm

Avenue Surgery Burgess Hill 

	Present:
	Patient Group:
	 (CB)
	 (PH)

	
	
	 (HC)
	 (JH)

	
	
	 (MD)
	 (CH)

	
	
	 (TD)
	 (HI)

	
	
	 (MH)
	 (VR)

	
	
	

	
	Practice Reps:
	Dr Ian Holwell (IH) -Senior Partner

	
	
	Dr Robert Denney (RD) - Partner

	
	
	Jan Bell (JLB) - Practice Manager

	
	
	Julie Burgess (JMB) – Secretarial Lead 


IH welcomed those present and thanked them for volunteering to be members of the newly formed Patient Participation Group (PPG).  

He gave the group a brief overview of the historical background surrounding the concept of a PPG.  He hoped the new group would be proactive in generating suggestions and ideas to enable Silverdale to plan for the future in a way which would strengthen the partnership between patients and practice.  

JLB suggested that the PPG could evolve in whatever way the members wished – it could operate as a virtual group who only met up occasionally or if they wanted to be more proactive,  social events could be organised, should there be a volunteer to act as social secretary.   They might like to think about the idea of a Facebook or Twitter account.

IH then gave a background of the changing climate which affected the way in which healthcare was delivered nationally.  It appeared that all political parties agreed that “something needed to be done about the NHS” but there were inevitably many differing approaches as to how this should be achieved.  There remained a lot of opposition to the planned Health and Social Care Bill which would see the demise of the present Primary Care Trust structure to be replaced by local Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs) led by healthcare clinicians.  It would be naïve to assume that driving down costs was not also a prime consideration underpinning the need for change.   

It was believed that clinicians rather than professional managers were the best placed to understand what services were needed for the local community and practices were encouraged to form themselves into locality groups who would then be given the purchasing power to commission services as appropriate.  Practices had no choice as to whether they joined a CCG – if they did not do this voluntarily, they would be placed in a group.  A minimum size of a 500,000 patient-base was needed to form a CCG and the Mid-Sussex group, of which Silverdale was already a part, has joined with Horsham to form the North West Sussex Commissioning Association. 

The first year of the project would see the CCG having a shadow budget set and the central core of the PCT will provide steering and guidance to the emerging CCGs.  Should they not be seen to be performing, the PCT will have the power to call a halt to the process until an alternative group can be established.  

IH felt the best way to have an impact on local decision making was to have a voice to protect local services as far as possible. GPs would be encouraged to volunteer to join a central governing board and although IH would be an ideal candidate for this, he was not keen as it would take up at least three days each week and thereby prevent him from delivering a full service to his list of patients. 

He went on to refer to difficult times currently.  Many services such as major surgery had now been relocated from Princess Royal Hospital to The Royal Sussex County Hospital, he warned that a locally based hospital would not be sustainable if too many services were removed.  There is an argument that centres of excellence can provide the best care for a large local population, however this is and will remain a balancing act between the desire of patients to be treated locally and to have the best care possible.  It was pointed out that parking at RSCH is very difficult, particularly when it is often stipulated that patients may not travel by public transport after a procedure.   IH said that the site was highly unsuitable and if it was being built now, it would much better be situated somewhere like the Brighton football stadium in Falmer.  However millions of pounds have been spent on developing the existing site so the problem with parking will remain and probably get worse as the local population increases.

JLB mentioned that it is important to note that there has been a shift away from all services being delivered from hospital locations, with several community-based services now being available.  She talked briefly about the community urology service and the planned gynaecology service.  The urology service has several primary care bases and locally patients only have to travel as far as The Sydney West Primary Care Centre in Leylands Road which has superb facilities including operating theatres for certain surgical procedures.  IH then spoke of the core services which are provided by the practice now such as diabetic monitoring and control, which formerly would have been almost exclusively hospital-based and this too was felt to be a positive step. 

IH spoke of the depletion of the district nursing service. During fund-holding in the 1990s Silverdale had a team of nurses based at the practice and practice funds were used to help develop the service.  However, as the PCT evolved, it had been felt that consumers should not also be providers and the team was subsequently moved and over time, staffing levels were reduced, such that now there are less community nurses to cover the whole area than Silverdale had for its own patient-base previously.  

He also mentioned the out-of-hours service, Harmoni, which now costs locally £8m pounds a year to run, against the previous GP led out-of-hours service which was provided for £1.5m annually.  The number of cars available to transport GPs to domiciliary visits has been reduced to three for the whole of West Sussex.  This led HC to suggest that if emergency medical care were needed in the night, it would be sensible to ring 999.  Both IH and RD explained there was a concerted effort currently to make people aware of alternatives to ringing for an ambulance or attending A&E as this may well not be the best pathway to obtain appropriate medical care.     

IH then went on to pose the question of how GP services in the future would fit into the changing face of the NHS.   He also posed the question of how PPG groups would fit in when CCGs were fully in place.  

JLB took these questions forward by suggesting this was where the PPG could come into its own.  Become enfranchised by letting us know what works well and what needs changing.  CB made the point that the group seemed, with the exception of TD, to be made up of a more senior demographic group.  JMB suggested that while the practice would continue to advertise for a larger more representative sample, it could possibly target those groups not represented.  In addition, the current PPG could encourage family, friends, associates and neighbours who are registered at the practice to get involved.  

JH mentioned that he was involved with the Sussex Heart Network Group, which had been successful in getting changes made to improve the service so he supported the idea that individuals working together can make a difference.  

JLB then posed the question of whether people actually wanted to get involved.  The phrase “if it isn’t broken, don’t fix it” was used several times; suggesting that many people were happy with the service the practice was providing so could not seen any reason to change anything.  IH suggested that often people only commented if they had something they were unhappy about.

JLB distributed the survey results and the group were keen to know how many surveys had been completed and when it would be published.  JLB reported that the practice had not had the response it had hoped.  Few had been completed on line but overall, those that had completed the survey were very complimentary.  The survey would be published by 31 March.  Several of the group questioned how much publicity had been given to the project.  JMB advised it was advertised on line and at both sites.  IH made the point that it was unfunded so resources were limited in this respect.  MH told the group that the community nursing team distributed questionnaires to patients they were visiting and encouraged participation. 

The main point that came out of the survey was the difficulty patients experienced in getting through by telephone.  Although both VR and PH said they had not found this a problem.  IH said the practice was aware of the phones issue and that some patients felt the surgery should have more phone lines.  However this was not practical logistically or financially.  In answer to the question posed regarding the number of patients registered, JMB confirmed the practice had over 11,000 patients.  It would therefore be impossible to accommodate every patient who wanted to make contact simultaneously, even with additional phone lines.  Currently there are four receptionists answering calls across the two cites each morning, as this was found to be the busiest time.  

Many patients formerly ordered prescriptions over the phone but in an effort to alleviate the pressure on the lines, this has been stopped unless there are extenuating circumstances.  However, using the phone was replaced by the option to order prescriptions by email and many patients now did this.    

JLB mentioned the possibility of an automated system of checking in, as well as a call waiting system.  TD wondered if this might make the whole experience of interacting with the surgery a very impersonal one but was assured there would be no reduction in staff and that there would always be someone to speak to if required – the desire was to speed up the process of successfully dealing with each episode. CH advised the group that he had specialist knowledge of automated communication systems and would be happy to give advice if needed. HC felt it was not ideal to be held in a queue however, HI said at least one would know they would be attended to eventually rather than constantly getting the engaged tone when ringing.    

Several of the group wondered about booking appointments on line.  JLB explained this would be something that could be looked at, however patients would not necessarily know what type of appointment to book, duration or who with – for example not all practice nurses cover all specialties and not all consultations can be concluded in a single appointment slot.  Booking on line could also give rise to issues surrounding patient confidentiality.  Some GPs would be booked up weeks ahead of time, making it impossible for patients with acute conditions to see their own GP.  This would probably apply in particular to RD.   JMB put forward the possibility that it could be trialled for a limited number and type of appointment.  

It was explained that unlike many practices, Silverdale still ran an individual list system as this was felt to offer optimum care.  The PCT favoured the pooled list option however Silverdale had no plans to adopt this.   IH advised that each GP currently has a list size of approximately 2,200 however there is no limit to the list size a GP can have, in fact some sole practitioners have far in excess of this.  CH asked if it was possible to identify demographic groups registered with each GP and JMB confirmed this was done for analysis purposes.  Several of the group asked if it would be sensible to consider employing an additional GP and questioned if this would put an additional strain on the infrastructure.  JLB replied that this was something which was looked at periodically but for now there were no plans to employ an additional practitioner.  Locums were used to cover times of illness and annual leave.  

Both CH and HI advised they had checked the opening times of other practices and felt that Silverdale offered fewer hours than many other practices; some were open between 8:00am –7:00pm which was very helpful for working people.  Practice representatives were surprised to hear this and JLB advised that Silverdale offered extended hours both early and late and in addition to this, each GP was now doing an extra surgery each week, giving 45 extra appointments.   IH pointed out that it was not possible to visit the bank or solicitor at either 7:00am or at 8:00pm, so this raises the point - do patients just want a service or a partnership?  JLB mentioned that take up for early and late appointments was not high.  

Both IH and JLB then gave the group a brief list of services currently provided by the practice and how resource dynamics were employed.  Chronic illnesses were monitored in-house, with regular reviews, health checks for the 40-75 age group had been introduced last year with favourable feedback from patients and a strong emphasis was placed on preventative care to avoid hospital admission wherever possible.        

A query was raised about the possibility of a centralised spine hosting summary records for the whole population.  Many felt uneasy about this.  IH explained the idea behind this was that people could access emergency medical care anywhere in the country and clinicians would have access to the patient’s medical history.  Currently £12m had been spent on the project but it had run into many technical difficulties, as well as patient refusal to have their details uploaded. It did not appear that this would be proceeding in the near future, indeed if at all.   

Other IM&T topics were then discussed.  The group was advised it was now possible for notes to be transferred from GP to GP electronically, meaning that if a newly registered patient needed to be seen, the new GP would have immediate access to the patient’s health records; particularly important for allergies or chronic disease management.   The practice recently updated its own clinical GP computer system, moving to a dedicated broadband web-based system – meaning that such things as localised power cuts would not affect the record-keeping of the practice, as the host server was now in Leeds rather than at Silverdale and each site was independently connected.            

PH asked how finances were driven.  IH advised the practice was financed per patient and in addition had a drugs budget.  JLB mentioned enhanced and core services provided by the practice, as well as extra services such as sigmoidoscopy procedures.  RD gave a brief summary of working as a GPwSI for the local area with referrals being received from local practices, saving the need to refer patients to hospital.  The practice has to decide what services are both beneficial for patients and financially viable.  The practice also was able to take trainees and funding for this was provided by Brighton Medical School. 

IH left the meeting.

JLB then threw the meeting open for discussion regarding the future of the group and any particular issues anyone wanted to raise.  It was mentioned that if the group were to expand, then a larger venue would be needed.  PH suggested the waiting room at Silverdale would be a possibility.  

JMB re-visited the question posed by HC regarding calling an ambulance during the night if this would be quicker than waiting for a Harmoni GP to attend.  The group were advised of the existence of One–Call, an umbrella organisation and JMB then gave a brief overview of the services available which were aimed at hospital admission avoidance, where appropriate.  This service should be accessed via Harmoni when the surgery was closed.  MH had firsthand knowledge of the service and felt that it was excellent.

MD advised she had never heard of Harmoni prior to the meeting.  JMB said it was advertised at both sites and on the website but clearly more emphasis needed to be placed on making patients aware of its existence and both she and JLB would address this.   JLB advised she was looking at the possibility of having calls re-routed directly to Harmoni when the practice was closed, making it necessary to ring only one number.

HI suggested it would be helpful if there could be a hook on the back of the doors in the ladies toilets.   MH said more double-armed chairs would be helpful for disabled patients.  JH said accessing Silverdale was very difficult with a wheelchair in particular as the doors opened in different directions.  HI said the main door at Silverdale was very difficult to open.  Several of the group mentioned the ice and snow encountered when accessing the building at Silverdale.  The main door at The Avenue was good for wheelchair access, however once inside, there was another door to be negotiated.  JLB explained that the practice was aware of the difficulties at Silverdale, however to change the access would be hugely expensive.  

JLB also raised the possibility of using a text messaging service to remind patients of impending appointments to address the issue of patients failing to attend.  She mooted the possibility of a regular newsletter and CH mentioned an online newsletter application called MailChimp, which would enable the practice to compile and email newsletters to patients.   JLB and JMB to look into this.  

The group agreed that meeting in person had been useful and informative and agreed they would like to continue to meet face-to-face.  In the meantime, if anyone had any ideas it was agreed they would send them to JLB.   The date of the next meeting was left open and JLB will email the group when a date and venue has been decided and inform MD by phone or letter.
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